Metropolitan Washington Air Quality Committee

Suite 300, 777 North Capitol Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002-4239

 (202) 962-3358 Fax (202) 962-3203

MINUTES OF September 28, 2005 MEETING 
Attendance:

Members and Alternates 







Tad Aburn, Maryland Department of the Environment
Dave Brownlee, Calvert County
Hon. Sharon Bulova, Fairfax County

Rick Canizales, Prince William County
James Collier, District of Columbia. Department of Health

Julie Crenshaw, Chair, AQPAC
Hon. Thomas Dernoga, Prince George’s County
Mike Dowd, Virginia Department of Environmental Quality
Hon. Redella S. Del Pepper, Alexandria


Hon. Adam Ebbin, Virginia General Assembly
Hon. Nancy Floreen, Montgomery County
Adriana Hochberg, District of Columbia Department of Transportation
Hon. Dana Kauffman, Fairfax County; MWAQC Chair

Maurice Keyes, District of Columbia Department of Transportation

Hon. Leta Mach, City of Greenbelt

Doris McLeod, Virginia Department of Environmental Quality
Hon. Phil Mendelson, District of Columbia Council
Hon. Edith Patterson, Charles County

Howard Simons, Maryland Department of Transportation
Hon. Linda Smyth, Fairfax County
Hon. David Snyder, Falls Church
Joanne Sorenson, Virginia Department of Transportation
Thomas Snyder, Maryland Department of the Environment
Don Wambsgans, District of Columbia Department of Health
Beverly Warfield, Prince George’s County

Sen. Mary Margaret Whipple, Virginia General Assembly

Hon. Patrice Winter, City of Fairfax

Others Present: 

Kambiz Agazi, Fairfax County

Steve Arabia, Mirant

Tom Biesiadny, Fairfax County
Randy Carroll, Maryland Department of the Environment

Dave Cramer, Mirant

Barbara Hardy, Fairfax County

Mary Harris, Notice Alexandria

Alex Hekimian, Montgomery County M-NCPPC
Ernie Lehmann, Notice Alexandria

Bill Skrabek, City of Alexandria
Kanathur Srikanth, Virginia Department of Transportation
Lawrence Nwankwo, District of Columbia

Staff:

Joan Rohlfs, COG/DEP 


Mike Clifford, COG/TPB

Jeff King, COG/DEP 



Lee Ruck, COG General Counsel
Jennifer Desimone, COG/DEP 

Eulalie Lucas, COG/TPB
Rich Denbow, COG/DEP Consultant

Sunil Kumar, COG/DEP
Stuart Freudberg, COG/DEP


Ron Kirby, COG/DTP
1.
Call to Order, Public Comment Period

Chairman Kauffman called the meeting to order at 12:05 p.m.  
Mr. Paul Hertel spoke during the public comment period.  He read a statement urging that the Potomac River Power Plant not be reopened due to health impacts on Alexandria and regional residents. 
2.
Approval of Minutes, Announcements, Chairman’s Report

Mr. Kauffman called for a motion to approve the draft minutes of the July 27, 2005 meeting.  A motion was made and seconded.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  

Mr. Kauffman delivered the following Chair report:  He welcomed Tom Snyder, Air Director of the Maryland Department of the Environment.  He stated that John Daniel from Virginia DEQ was expected to be present but was recently hospitalized, and asked that VDEQ staff pass on regards to John and wishes for a quick recovery.  Congress passed an Energy Bill and a new transportation bill, SAFETEA-LU, this summer.  In July the Interstate Air Quality Council (IAQC) met with the MWAQC Executive Committee to discuss regional air quality issues. The IAQC voted to request MWAQC to coordinate SIP planning for fine particles as well as ozone. MWAQC leadership agreed to add this to the current work program. We will act on this item today.
3.
Fine Particle Amendment to the FY 06 MWAQC Work Program
Ms. Rohlfs described a proposed amendment to the FY 06 MWAQC work program to address planning for the fine particulate standard.  Maryland, Virginia, and the District of Columbia must submit a PM2.5 SIP by April 2008.  Ms. Rohlfs stated that staff should be able to complete the tasks without the need for additional budgetary resources.  Mr. Kauffman called for a motion to approve the amendment to the FY 2006 work plan.  The motion was made and seconded and passed unanimously. 
4.
Potomac River Power Plant: Status Report

Mr. Kauffman stated that VDEQ and Mirant have been invited to brief MWAQC on recent actions regarding the Potomac River Power Plant operated by Mirant Corporation.  On hand to brief the Committee were Mike Dowd from VDEQ, Steve Arabia and David Kramer from Mirant.  Also present were Craig Glazer from PJM, Bill Glosman and Jim Potts from Pepco,  Richard Beverly from the DC Public Utilities Commission Council, and Bill Skrabek from the City of Alexandria.  
Mr. Dowd, Air Enforcement Manager for VDEQ, gave a brief chronology of the recent situation at the plant.  He said that a modeling analysis of the impact of downwash emissions from the Potomac River Plant on the surrounding area was presented to VDEQ on August 19.  This analysis was required under a consent order that was entered into with Mirant and VDEQ in September 2004.  The analysis indicated that emissions from the plant could result in widespread exceedances of the SO2, PM10, and NO2 National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS), particularly within an area of one kilometer around the plant.  Under the worst conditions, exceedances were more than 14 times the standard.  VDEQ immediately sent a letter to the president of Mirant day requesting Mirant to immediately undertake action necessary to ensure the protection of human health in the area surrounding the plant and to provide a summary of Mirant’s progress toward eliminating the NAAQS violations. Two days later, Mirant responded that the plant would substantially curtail operations and was prepared to shut down if it could not develop a solution to operate the plant within the NAAQS.  Three days after that, Mirant informed VDEQ that the plant was indeed shutting down, but Mirant would continue to find a solution to the problem.  That same day, the DC Public Service Commission petitioned the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) for an emergency order to re-open the plant on the grounds that the shut down posed an unacceptable risk to the District’s electricity supply.  VDEQ moved to intervene in the FERC proceeding.  Numerous other entities have also moved to intervene. FERC has not yet ruled on the petition.  On September 20, Mirant sent a letter to VDEQ to announce its intention to restart Unit 1 of the plant on a reduced operating scenario.  A modeling analysis was attached that Mirant said shows the reduced operating scenario would not result in exceedances of the NAAQS.  Later that day, VDEQ sent a letter stating that VDEQ had not yet had time to review Mirant’s modeling analysis due to the complexity involved, but a cursory look raised serious reservations on several assumptions used.  Mirant did not provide adequate review time to VDEQ prior to resuming operation of Unit 1 on September 21.  VDEQ asked Mirant for additional information on September 21 regarding modeling assumptions.  Later on September 21, Virginia Governor Mark Warner sent a letter to Mirant stating that he will not tolerate any assault on the health, safety, or welfare of Virginia’s citizens or the environment.  Mr. Dowd said VDEQ is continuing its technical review of the modeling analysis at this time. 
Mr. Arabia, Director of External Affairs at Mirant, said Mirant installed SOFA NOx control technology at units 3, 4, and 5 at the Potomac River Plant.  This results in a 30% NOx reduction.  Mirant also entered into a contract to install SCR controls at the Morgantown Plant in Maryland and is adding NOx controls at the Chalk Point plant in Prince George’s County.  He said a meeting is scheduled with VDEQ to talk about the latest proposal and get the plant back into operation. 
Dave Kramer, Manager of Mirant’s Air Compliance Program, described actions taken to bring Unit 1 back online. He described model runs performed to identify scenarios that do not exceed the NAAQS.  The scenario that meets this objective runs the unit for 16 hours per day.  It has new parameters, including new gas flows and temperatures.  He said he plans to work with VDEQ to bring additional units back online.  
Mr. Kauffman opened the floor to questions and comments from the Committee. 
Ms. Crenshaw stated that letters from Mirant are signed by a Ms. Jonhson, the President of the Plant, but she has never seen this person at a meeting to answer questions.  Ms. Crenshaw stated that she has had conversations with Mr. Arabia where she has been told one thing and then read something in the paper that is completely counter to what was said.   She said there is a lack of continuity in Mirant’s statements, and asked why Ms. Johnson never shows up to public meetings or in front of this body, rather than sending spokespeople that don’t often get it right.  Ms. Crenshaw also asked about a 1999 statement provided by Pepco regarding retiring the plant, and why Mirant is adding equipment to an antiquated plant.  Mr. Arabia said it is hard for him to respond to unsubstantiated allegations, but he would be happy to address any specific instances where there was a miscommunication or misunderstanding.  He stated that Ms. Johnson would be willing to come before this Committee should she be invited.  He stated that the  plant is a very well run and maintained plant, so he sees no imminent end to its useful life.  

Ms. Del Pepper extended an invitation to Ms. Johnson to a meeting that was scheduled for that evening on the topic at Alexandria City Hall at 8:00. Ms. Del Pepper then stated that the City of Alexandria is not looking to harm any District of Columbia residents, but is looking to protect the health of Alexandria residents.  She said that she opposes any attempt to restart the plant in whole or in part as long as credible modeling shows there is a health implication from operation. 

Ms. Floreen asked Mr. Dowd if Mirant is in violation of any state requirements. Mr. Dowd said that right now there is no reason to believe they are in violation.  Virginia has a strong position that the Commonwealth does not want Mirant to operate in any way that violates the NAAQS.  At this moment, VDEQ is considering whether the one-unit scenario does result in a violation. The initial modeling study received in August with all five units operating showed significant violations could occur, so VDEQ immediately took the step of asking Mirant to come up with a plan immediately to address the problem. 
Ms. Floreen asked what this means for energy reliability.  Mr. Glosman, Pepco, replied that the reliability of the electric system is dependent on both generation and transmission.  The generation, without the Mirant Potomac River plant operating, has gone away without the ability to build new transmission.  Pepco will begin building new transmission but it will take 18 months.  After this point, we will not be dependent on the generation from the Potomac River plant. Today we are dependent on the plant’s generation to address the reliability concerns raised by the District.  Ms. Floreen asked if there is an expectation that other plants in Maryland would operate in a different way if the Alexandria plant is closed.  Mr. Glosman replied no.  

Mr. Mendelson asked if the system is at capacity on the hottest days of the summer and the coldest days in winter. Mr. Glosman said yes, the system is very heavily loaded on peak days, but there is sufficient transmission capacity to bring in energy from outside the Washington area to supply the overall needs in the region.  The transmission into this one particular site is limited, however.  Mr. Mendelson asked for clarification because PJM has said that this is a must-run facility.  Mr. Glosman said it is a must-run facility to meet the reliability criteria looking at the local transmission and generating situations. Once the additional transmission is built, the facility will not be a must-run.  Mr. Mendelson asked if the Potomac River plant closes will there be a greater demand on peak days from the Buzzard Point and Benning Road plants.  Mr. Glosman said he would have to check to be sure, but he does not believe so because he doesn’t think these plants support the load of customers out of the Potomac River substation. 
Mr. Glazer, PJM, said there is a capacity problem on hot and cold days.  The good news is that the Washington area draws on a very large region for generation.  As a whole, PJM operates the system and ensures that there is at least a 15% reserve margin to deal with contingency issues.  The problem is that this generation has to funnel through the Potomac River substation facility for transmission.  Without the Potomac River station, the neck of the funnel is more constrained.  There is excess reserve through the region, but the problem is the funnel to get it here to the District. 
Ms. Whipple asked VDEQ how the evaluation is coming along and when they might have an answer to the question of whether the partial operation is or is not violating the air quality standards.  Mr. Dowd said it should be completed soon; DEQ has only one modeler, and they are also waiting to receive Mirant’s plan to continue operations going forward.  Ms. Whipple encouraged Mirant to supply that plan in a timely manner.

Mr. Skrabek, City of Alexandria, added additional points.  He stated that the City brought in an engineering firm to do additional modeling, including modeling for air toxics.  In addition to showing NAAQS violations, these results showed exceedances of up to five times the Virginia air toxics guidelines.  The City is also concerned because the most significant health impact besides the downwash effect is the dispersion of emissions across the region.  Modeling has shown that District residents are impacted by these emissions as well.

5.
SIP Development Update
Ms. Rohlfs provided an update on the development of the 8-hour ozone SIP, the status of control measure development, modeling analysis, emission inventories, and conformity analysis.  We are planning to complete the 8-hour SIP ahead of schedule, and we are making good progress.  However, EPA has not released the second phase of guidance, so we don’t know yet just what we have to complete.  In addition, each state is developing a CAIR rule and must submit those to EPA by September 2006.  Staff is also working on the PM2.5 SIP that is due in April 2008.  
We now have a master list of more than 200 control measures.  TAC is reviewing this list and investigating promising measures. VDEQ is doing the attainment modeling for the Washington nonattainment region. Base case and attainment year ozone emission inventories are complete, with the exception of onroad inventories.  These need to be run with new vehicle registration data and additional new inputs.  DTP is conducting an 8-hour ozone conformity assessment on its most recent TIP and CLRP, and expects to complete the PM2.5 conformity in October. 
Ms. Floreen asked if the attainment modeling will change if Mirant isn’t back to full operations in 18 months.  Mr. Rohlfs replied that the attainment modeling is done on a large scale so we would probably not see a large effect on regional attainment. It would have an effect on localized modeling and implementation of local measures. Ms. Floreen asked that staff keep this in mind.

6.
New Transportation Bill (SAFETEA-LU) and Changes Affecting Air Quality Planning
Mr. Kirby summarized the most recent transportation reauthorization bill, which was signed into law on August 10, 2005.  SAFETEA-LU authorizes transportation programs for fiscal years 2005-2009.  It sets policies and regulations and establishes planning requirements for MPOs, including TPB.  Regarding air quality planning, the Bill makes some changes to the conformity requirements.  Conformity now has to be re-determined at least every 4 years for new plans and TIPs.  When new budgets are set, conformity must be re-determined not later than two years after the budgets are found adequate.  There are options for doing conformity for shorter time frames, and a mechanism for doing TCM substitutions without a formal SIP change.  Also, a conformity lapse will not occur now until 12 months after an applicable deadline.  
The Bill also made changes to the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement (CMAQ) Program.  The list of projects eligible to receive CMAQ funding was expanded, and for the first time, nonroad sources are eligible.  Mr. Kirby also covered the pricing and HOV provisions in the Bill. 
7.
8-Hour Ozone and PM Conformity Update
Mr. King provided draft results for the conformity assessment for the 2005 CLRP and FY 2006-2011 TIP.  TPB will act on the conformity determination at its October meeting.  The public comment period ends on October 15th.  The analysis shows that the pollutants are below the emission budgets contained in the SIP. 
Mr. King reviewed a draft letter from MWAQC to TPB that recognizes the results and urges the state and local governments to maintain their commitments to TERMS and other emission reduction measures.  The letter was prepared by the Conformity Subcommittee and recommended for MWAQC review and approval.  A motion to accept the letter was made and seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.  

8.
Committee Reports

A.
Report of the Technical Advisory Committee

Mr. Aburn reported on the activities of the TAC for the past few weeks.  He specifically acknowledged the effort put in by the COG staff and state agency staffs to complete a great deal of technical work.  TAC has been working on the photochemical modeling effort and developing lists of potential control measures.  TAC hope to hold a full day workshop in November or December to look at the emissions inventory and controls needed and make decisions about next steps to meet the requirements of the new SIP.
Mr. Mendelson raised a concern of using a model that was developed more than 10 years ago and asked about modeling in West Virginia.  Mr. Aburn replied that Maryland, Virginia, and West Virginia were working on modeling for the Early Action Compact areas, not the DC nonattainment areas.  The episode for the Early Action areas is different than that for the DC region.  Mr. Aburn stated that the modeling we will be using for this region is state of the art and is called CMAQ.  It is used by EPA and most other states. The model seems to be performing very well and Mr. Aburn is pleased with the progress to date.

B.
Report of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee

Ms. Crenshaw, Chair of the Air Quality Public Advisory Committee (AQPAC), reported.  She stated that AQPAC sent MWAQC a letter today that addresses the Potomac River generating station.  AQPAC believes that all the citizens in the region deserve clean air and urges MWAQC to look now at the needs for the future.  In the letter, AQPAC asks that MWAQC strive to discuss with those responsible how to work cooperatively to replace the plant and consider the larger issues of clean air and clean power.  Mr. Kauffman said the MWAQC Executive Committee will take the letter under advisement as it schedules future agenda items.
C.
Report of the Clean Air Partners 

Ms. West, Clean Air Partners (CAP) managing director, reported.  She thanked the CAP sponsors and said the marketing campaign was successful.  CAP participated in an after-dark Tank Party in at a gas station in Baltimore, an electric lawnmower promotion program, and other programs, which Ms. West reviewed.  

D.
Report of the Interstate Air Quality Council 

Mr. Aburn reported.  He stated that the IAQC has not met since the last MWAQC meeting, but there has been a lot of activity at the staff level.  Both Virginia and Maryland hold leadership positions in the OTC, and there is a great deal of coordination between the activities of the IAQC and OTC.  The OTC has two large initiatives to reduce interstate transport.  OTC is also looking at other measures besides power plants that address all source sectors.  The IAQC is looking at whether or not existing control programs in the Washington region can be expanded to upwind areas to reduce transport into the region.  They are also investigating additional ways to allocate emission reduction responsibilities among Maryland, Virginia, and the District.
9. 
State Air Agency Reports
There was no report for the District of Columbia.

Mr. Aburn reported for Maryland.  He stated that Maryland held a second stakeholder meeting on SIP planning requirements to discuss the things needed to complete the ozone and PM SIPs.

Ms. McLeod reported for Virginia.  She stated that VDEQ will be convening local planning agencies for the Richmond and Hampton Roads areas to request redesignation of those areas to attainment to the 8-hour standard based on recent air quality data.  VDEQ is also working on the CAIR rule.  

10.
2005 Ozone Season Summary
Ms. Desimone provided an update on the 2005 ozone season.  Overall, the season had above normal temperatures and normal to below normal precipitation.  There were 10 “Code Orange” days, or exceedances of the 8-hour ozone standard.  There were no “Code Red” days, meaning there were no exceedances of the 1-hour ozone standard.  
Ms. Rohlfs reported on air quality trends.  She also discussed the fact that there were no “Code Red” days for either ozone standard.  Peak ozone levels were not as high as in previous years, despite high temperatures.  This is in line with the Region’s 1-hour SIP, which predicted attainment and a design value less than 125 ppb by November 2005.  Ms. Rohlfs showed trend data. Ozone concentration has been trending down since 1990, while at the same time, population, number of households and VMT have grown rapidly.  Factors reducing pollution include reduced transport from the Midwest, power plant controls, cleaner cars and trucks, cleaner fuel, and control programs in the SIP.  Ms. Rohlfs provided further detail on some of the control measures.  She stated that there is still a challenge before us, as we have to meet the 8-hour ozone standard.  There were 19 exceedances of this standard in 2005.  EPA modeling shows that the Washington region will not meet the 2010 deadline for attaining the 8-hour standard with current control measures.  That is why we are planning now for additional measures.  The 8-hour SIP is due in June 2007 and the PM2.5 SIP is due in April 2008.  
Mr. Snyder asked how other years compared with this year with respect to the 19 “Code Orange” days.”  Ms. Rohlfs said staff has a trend line for that data, although it does not have 2005 data yet.  The trend line is above the standard.  Mr. Snyder stated that we need to emphasize the efforts the region has taken in future presentations.  
Ms. Bulova said this has been an active year for hurricanes and asked if this was a factor.  Ms. Desimone said they haven’t looked into it, but most hurricanes this year happened later in the season after the exceedances occurred.  She will go back and look into this in more detail.  
11.
Date for Next Meeting and Adjourn

A MWAQC Control Measures Workshop is scheduled for October 26.  The meeting was adjourned at 2:15 p.m. 
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